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Executive Committee Minutes

April 19, 2006
The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) Executive Committee held a general business meeting on April 19, 2006.  Chairman Jamil Dada called the meeting to order at 12:10 p.m.

Members in Attendance

John Azzaretto
Jamil Dada
Bob Frost

Jim King
Ric Olalde

Ron Visser
Members Absent
Michael Bracken
Staff

Jerry Craig
Kathy Fortner

Felicia Miller
Loren Sims
Melissa Reid

Sandi Jesser

Guest
Shelagh Camak
Administrative Action Item A: APPROVE THE 2/22/06 EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve the February 22, 2006 Executive Committee minutes.



Moved by Ric Olalde, seconded by John Azzaretto.

Discussion:
None. 

Status:
Motion approved. 

Administrative Action Item B: PY 2006/07 WIA YOC FUNDING RECOMMENDATIONS
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve the Council for Youth Development (CYD) Operations Committee recommendation to approve the PY 2006/07 Workforce Investment Act (WIA) Youth Opportunity Center (YOC) funding.


Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Jim King.
Discussion:
Felicia Miller directed the members to the CYD Operations Committee recommendation as listed:

· Arbor-Coachella Valley



$600,000

· Arbor-Perris




$500,000

· California Family Life Center-Lake Elsinore
$525,000

· California Family Life Center-Hemet

$700,000

· YMCA-Riverside




$125,000

· Moreno Valley USD



$125,000

· Jurupa USD




$450,000

Felicia reported on the significant decreases in funding experienced over the last few years.  The funding recommendations are at the same level as last year.  She informed that final funding allocations from the state have not been received locally even though the federal government has released the funds to each state.  If the recommendation is approved by the committee, they are then forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for concurrence.  She advised that funding recommendations are always contingent on available funds.

Felicia reminded members that last year, the Moreno Valley and Riverside YOCs’ funding had to be reduced, but they were allowed to continue providing services to their enrolled youth and time to seek additional funding in order to maintain the centers being open and operational.  To date, staff have been in conversations with the city of Riverside regarding additional financial support; however, that funding has not materialized.  
Felicia has met with Supervisor Marion Ashley and his staff regarding the Moreno Valley YOC.  Due to the funding cuts, this YOC has moved into a portable building at a school site.  There is a meeting scheduled for the middle of May with the city of Moreno Valley City Manager, Mayor, Supervisor Ashley and his staff to further discuss the future of the YOC.  In preliminary conversations, the city manager has been supportive, and Supervisor Ashley may provide additional funding.  Location sustainability of the YOC is of utmost concern.  Supervisor Ashley’s office has been supportive by trying to find a site for the YOC in a community location and is looking at the YMCA.  The Moreno Valley YOC will be able to stay open with the support of the Supervisor and the city; however, Riverside YOC cannot remain open if they do not receive additional funding from other sources.
Chairman Jamil Dada noted that last year when the Moreno Valley YOC’s funding was dramatically cut, the city stepped up and created new partnerships in order to cut costs.  He extended appreciation to Ron Visser for his work with the superintendent, city manager and the YMCA.

If a YOC does close, Mr. Visser asked what happens to the equipment and furniture provided by EDA. Felicia noted that as long as a YOC receives WIA funding, the equipment and furniture are maintained at the YOC.  In the future, if a YOC no longer receives WIA funding but is serving a like population, there is a possibility that the equipment and furniture could also be maintained by the YOC.    
Felicia responded yes in response to Chairman Dada’s inquiry that if the Riverside YOC closes, could funds be diverted to the Moreno Valley YOC.  
Kathy Fortner informed that community businesses, etc., have been contacted to request they provide a monthly tithe and revenue check in support of the centers, and people have begun to respond.

Dr. John Azzaretto asked if staff is satisfied in terms of the recommendation back-up with performance indicators that would lend it to these recommendations as well as satisfied based on the investment and the YOCs’ fulfilled expectations.

Jerry Craig informed that the Indio, Perris and Lake Elsinore YOCs recently completed quality certification, and performance is included in determining certification.  Currently, there is enough funding for five quality YOCs with expectations the community would also provide support.  Lake Elsinore has provided the building for the YOC; Hemet provided CDBG funding; the Redevelopment Agency is providing the Jurupa youth facility.   The cities of Coachella and Perris have not provided support to their YOCs.
Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for concurrence.
Administrative Action Item C: COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT APPOINTMENT
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve the appointment of Rosa Penaloza to the Council for Youth Development.


Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Ron Visser.

Discussion:
Vice Chairman Ric Olalde noted that Ms. Penaloza would be a good addition to the CYD. 
Status:
Motion approved. 

Administrative Action Item D:

RCC COMMUNITY COLLEGE EDUCATION ASSISTANCE CENTER FUNDING RECOMMENDATION
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve and authorize $197,558 in WIA Title 1B funding for the PY 2006/07 Community College Education Assistance Center project with Riverside Community College (RCC).



Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Jim King.

Discussion:
Kathy Fortner reported that in response to discussions with the state regarding the Culinary Academy, it was decided to pilot an education assistance center in the western part of the county.  She commented on the fact there are few training funds available as well as avenues to guide many of our customers to obtain a low-cost, technical community college education.



A Request for Proposals was released.  EDA received one proposal and that was from Riverside Community College.  RCC’s Office of Workforce Preparation allows students direct assistance in a one-stop environment in terms of helping set up financial aid, negotiating the enrollment process and providing skills/aptitude assessment.  The $197,000 formerly given to the Culinary Academy will now go to RCC’s Education Assistance Center.



Jerry elaborate that the state did not like the arrangement the WDB had with the Culinary Academy because they believed WDB provided the training.  The state’s solution was to find a way to fund the college in another way, allowing the college to take the savings from the funding they currently receive and put that into the Culinary.  In the past, Shelagh Camak, who heads RCC’s Office of Workforce Preparation, received funding through their General Fund money.  That money will now be freed up and go to the Culinary.  Jerry noted that this project could be utilized for similar ventures with University of California, Riverside (UCR) and other colleges.


Dr. Azzaretto asked if funding recommendations for this project will be on a yearly basis. Jerry reported that staff has clear expectations on what is expected in terms of the number of students served and how many result in college enrollments.   He will request a report be prepared to track performance for next year when the allocation comes up.  



Kathy added that the contract with RCC specifies the number of people to be served, and the college will be able to track that information as well as provide information on specific services each student received.  She stated that RCC is committed to continuing the funding of the Culinary Academy as they have been doing for the last several years.  Ms. Camak has agreed to enact the new process for the program and provide new services. This program should make the partnership between RCC and WDB stronger.  



Jerry reported that Chairman Dada was instrumental in finding a solution to the Culinary Academy situation along with the Secretary of Labor and Assemblyman Benoit.


Dr. Azzaretto asked if the state reverses its decision and deems the funds allowable, would staff come back to the Board to redirect funds back into the Culinary Academy.  While he is supportive of the Culinary Academy, he stressed the need to know what we are looking for in terms of deliverables and the performance indicators.  Jerry assured that an update on the project will be provided at the December Executive meeting.

Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for concurrence. 

Administrative Action Item E:

EMPLOYMENT TRAINING PANEL PILOT PROJECT SUPPORTING CAREER LADDER TRAINING/CNA-LVN

Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve submission of an ETP application in the amount of $469,260 to train 45 caregivers/CNAs as LVNs.



Moved by Jim King, seconded by Ric Olalde.

Discussion:
Kathy informed that staff in conjunction with the California Nurse Education Institute in Coachella, a not-for-profit school, submitted a proposal to the Employment Training Panel (ETP) in response to their request to fund Licensed Vocational Nurse (LVN) programs.  ETP agreed that this item could be taken to the Executive Committee post-submittal for your approval.  The proposal would train 45 nurses using ETP funds to support the cost of the participant after completing a certain number of hours of training.  



Kathy noted that we have worked previously with the California Nurse Education Institute on the Caregiver Training Initiative and Nurse Workforce Initiative.  We selected them because their training works best for incumbent trainees who are working because it is not the standard 40 hours a week.  



Staff prepared the proposal and is now asking for the Executive Committee’s approval which is required in order to submit the proposal.  Staff will be in contact with ETP on April 21 to review the process.  Since ETP is considering our proposal for funding, Kathy will attend the April 28 ETP meeting to answer any questions.



Vice Chairman Olalde inquired about the proposed recruitment costs, questioning if there is already an organization in place, why would there be charges.  Kathy explained that the actual cost of recruitment is to recruit the businesses that presently employ Certified Nursing Assistants (CNA).  The proposal design is to work with long-term care facilities that want to train their CNAs to become LVNs.  Kathy added that part of the recruit process entails the business agreeing to continue the person as an LVN for 90 days after the training completion.  It is important to select long-term care facilities to commit to and support retraining.  She added that if a business does let someone go that has completed training before the requisite period of time, the business has to pay for the training costs.


The benefit of the training program for the care facilities is that in most cases, they need LVNs and would prefer working with existing staff.  Kathy noted that it can be very difficult to get employees to go from CNA to LVN unless the employer pays for the training, which is costly.  

Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors for concurrence. 

Administrative Action Item F:

TRANSFER OF WIA FUNDS FROM DISLOCATED WORKER TO ADULT

Motion:
That the Workforce Development Board (WDB) Executive Committee approve the transfer of $600,000 from WIA Dislocated Worker to the WIA Adult Program and Authorize the Workforce Development Administrator to Sign the Transfer Request.

Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Ron Visser.

Discussion:
Loren Sims reported that EDA’s WIA funding allocation has a larger sum for Dislocated Worker than Adult.  Riverside County has experienced a higher demand for services under the WIA Adult program than the Dislocated Worker program and has determined that a transfer of funds is necessary in order to deliver Adult program obligations.  He explained that that transferring of funds is routine, and the state allows a transfer of up to 30% of our funds.  Staff is recommending $600,000 be transferred to the Adult from the Dislocated Worker program.
Status:
Motion approved. 

Administrative Action Item G:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
Bob Frost informed that Mt. San Jacinto College is starting a preapprenticeship program beginning March 24; RCC will begin offering a preapprenticeship program in June.  He distributed flyers with pertinent classroom training information.  The first ten students in the class are at-risk youth.  Efforts are being made to sponsorship funding from the state to pay for the student’s tuition, tools and safety equipment to cover the college fees.  Mr. Frost commented that the Building Trades used to think that WIA programs were Welfare-to-Work programs and did not want to work with us.  They now have a clear picture of what WIA programs are about.  They are excited about the preapprenticeship program because every student participating was eager and qualified for their difference apprenticeship programs.  Through the apprenticeship programs, one of the WDB goals, strengthening the tie between education and Building Trades is being realized.
Vice Chairman Olalde advised that his company Kleinfelder is meeting with RCC to explore a partnership with them at their Norco campus as related to the CAT program.   He also informed that he recently met with Western Municipal Water District member Phil Rosentrater.  Mr. Rosentrater, a former WDB member, expressed concern that within the water business in California, 70% of the operators will retire in five to ten years.  He is collecting data and will provide Vice Chairman Olalde with the name of his counterpart in order to build a consensus of what they might need and then take suggestions to the local college.

Dr. Azzaretto advised that due to the aging of the workforce in general, most if not all industries will be affected.
Chairman Dada reported that Riverside County Office of Education will be hosting the May 12 Teacher of the Year event at the Riverside Convention Center; Superintendent David Long volunteered Chairman Dada to ‘mc’ the event.

Motion:

That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve contributing $500 to the Riverside County Youth Diversity Multicultural Youth Festival.




Moved by Ric Olalde, seconded by John Azzaretto.

Discussion:
Vice Chairman Olalde discussed the upcoming City of Riverside Multicultural Youth Festival and noted that the CYD is recommending the Executive Committee approve CYD’s recommendation to contribute $500 towards community outreach efforts via the Festival.

Status:

Motion approved. 
Information Item A:
EAST REGIONAL COMMITTEE
Jerry reported the committee is moving forward. 
Information Item B:
WEST REGIONAL COMMITTEE

Jerry commented that the committee has three focus groups with each targeting one of three goals.
Information Item C:
COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Vice Chairman Olalde reported the CYD reviewed their strategic plan at the March 29 meeting.  Both the CYD Chairman and Vice Chairman would like to be more connected with the WDB.  Meetings minutes will be shared with the committee.  The Lake Elsinore YOC Quality Award Certification ceremony will be held June at 3:30.  
Information Item D:
COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE

At the invitation of Lea Peterson, Chairman Dada, Vice Chairman Olalde, Jaime Hurtado, Shelagh Camak and Jerry got together to discuss their recent trip to Washington, DC, in particular, how to be more effective on future trips better.  
Chairman Dada noted that the WDB Summit is slated to occur later in the year.  The state Secretary of Education has agreed to be the keynote speaker.  Jerry informed that Laura Harris is the new WDB Liaison.  She knows the business community will start working on the Summit.
WDB Goal #5 Information Item A:
NAWB & WIB UPDATE
Goal #5-Sustainability
The Senate has voted to increase the funding amount of the WIA Reauthorization from the President’s proposal.  It is uncertain whether the House will take action on this item when they return from recess.  Chairman Dada continues to work with Congressman McKeon and his staff on reauthorization.  

As a member of the state WIB Business and Industry Committee, Chairman Dada has been tasked with educating the board members about what the local WIBs are doing and to bring partners together to talk about how to better connect WIBs with business.  To facilitate this, regional forums will be held every quarter throughout the state with the first one scheduled in Riverside on June 7

Recently, he, Felicia Miller, Kathy Fortner and Jerry made a presentation to the state WIB in Los Angeles and was very well received.  He also noted that three weeks ago when the governor was in Riverside, the business location where he conducted his press release was one identified by him and Jerry.  
Reports Information Item A:
CHAIRMAN

None 
Reports Information Item B:
ADMINISTRATOR

Kathy Fortner reported that U.S. Vets formally signed a 7-year lease today with the Joint Powers Authority to continue running the homeless shelter at March ARB so they can apply to the Veteran Administration for programs and per diem money allowing $30 per day per person.  U.S. Vets will provide shelter, food, services and for the first time provide workforce services.  EDA will be the applicant for the per diem segment, which will bring in $876,000 a year.  Staff will work with U.S. Vets assist with providing shelter and programs for the homeless vets.   The leased space also contains a huge kitchen and mess hall, and staff has been in discussions with Riverside Community College in regards to linking a culinary preparation of high growth chefs in order to provide meals for 55 different centers in the county.
Reports Information Item C:
DIRECTOR

Jerry reminded the members about tomorrow’s WDB Retreat.  

Last fall, the WDB took action to support University of California, Riverside’s (UCR) proposed medical school. EDA is working with the UCR, the County Executive Office and the County Regional Medical Center on this proposal to fund a feasibility study for the medical school, pending Board of Supervisors approval.

Staff has also met with Riverside Transit Agency (RTA) about the possibility of a partnership to conduct a demographic survey of RTA riders.

Jerry recently met with the new RCC/Moreno Valley Dean of Health Sciences.

Jerry informed that Cindy Roth, Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce, may be coming forward to the Board to request community outreach for their upcoming College and Career Fair event.

Jerry updated members on two issues outstanding with the state, noting the Culinary Academy issue has been resolved.  The other issues surround tenant improvements at two YOCs.  The state contends that these were capital expenditures which necessitate state approval.  EDA does not share their view.  The amount in question is $360,000 for the Palm Springs and Perris YOCs, and the state insists these charges were not reasonable or necessary even though they have never toured either location or looked at costs per square foot. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
None
The April 19, 2006 WDB Executive Committee meeting was adjourned at 1:20 p.m.
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